Board of Supervisor "DRAFT" minutes for the following dates are included in this section;

September 5, 2007 Special Western Nevada Legislative Coalition, Legislator
Thank You Lunch
September 6, 2007 - Regular Meeting
September 20, 2007 - Regular Meeting

CARSON CITY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS Special 9/5/07 Western Nevada Legislative Coalition Legislator Thank You Luncheon

DRAFT

Page 1

The Carson City Board of Supervisors was invited to participate in a Special Western Nevada Legislative Coalition Legislator Thank You Luncheon on Wednesday, September 5, 2007, at the Dayton Valley Country Club, 101 Palmer Drive, Dayton, Nevada 89403, commencing at 11:45 a.m.

PRESENT:

Mary Teixeira

Mayor

Shelly Aldean

Supervisor, Ward 2

STAFF PRESENT:

Linda Ritter

City Manager

Melanie Bruketta

Chief Deputy District Attorney

Katherine McLaughlin

Recording Secretary

(BOS 9/5/07 Tape 1-001 Side A)

- 1. **PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE** Lyon County Chairperson Phyllis Hunewill convened the meeting at 12:11 p.m. by asking that everyone participate in the Pledge of Allegiance.
- **2. ROLL CALL** Mayor Teixeira introduced Supervisor Aldean and declared that a quorum was not present. (Supervisors Williamson, Livermore and Staub were absent.)

The following agenda was adhered to during the luncheon.

- 3. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA Mayor Teixeira moved to approve the agenda. Clarification indicated that action was not to be taken. Chairperson Hunewill declared the Agenda stands as written. No formal action was taken.
- 4. WELCOME
- 5. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS
- 6. LUNCHEON
- 7. DISCUSSION OF 2007 LEGISLATIVE SESSION AND LEGISLATOR APPRECIATION
- 8. DISCUSSION OF UPCOMING 2009 LEGISLATIVE SESSION
- 9. PUBLIC COMMENTS
- **10. ADJOURNMENT** Chairperson Hunewill adjourned the meeting at 1:28 p.m.

These "Minutes" are for the record only. No formal action was required or taken.

CARSON CITY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS Special 9/5/07 Western Nevada Legislative Coalition Legislator Thank You Luncheon Page 2



The "Minutes" of the Carson City Board of Supervisors attendance at the September 5, 2007, Western Nevada Legislative Coaliton Legislator Thank You Luncheon

ARE SO APPROVED ON	, 2007.
Marv Teixeira, Mayor	

DRAFT

CARSON CITY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting



Page 1

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Carson City Board of Supervisors was held on Thursday, September 6, 2007, at the Community Center Sierra Room, 851 East William Street, Carson City, Nevada, beginning at 8:30 a.m.

PRESENT: Mary Teixeira Mayor

> Richard S. Staub Supervisor, Ward 4 Supervisor, Ward 1 Robin Williamson Supervisor, Ward 2 Shelly Aldean Pete Livermore Supervisor, Ward 3

STAFF PRESENT: Linda Ritter City Manager

Clerk-Recorder Alan Glover

Larry Werner Development Services Director/City Engineer

Walter Sullivan Community Development Director

Sue Johnson Finance Director

Stacey Giomi Fire Chief

Roger Moellendorf Parks and Recreation Director Melanie Bruketta Chief Deputy District Attorney Alternative Sentencing Coordinator Claudia Saavedra Purchasing and Contracts Manager Cheryl Adams

Parks Planner Vern Krahn

Katherine McLaughlin Recording Secretary **Contracts Coordinator** Sandy Scott

(BOS 9/6/07 Recording 8:31:30)

NOTE: Unless otherwise indicated, each item was introduced by staff's reading/outlining/clarifying the Agenda Report and/or supporting documentation. Staff members making the presentation are listed following the Department's heading. Any other individuals who spoke are listed immediately following the item's heading. A recording of these proceedings is on file in the Clerk-Recorder's office. It is available for review and inspection during normal business hours.

CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE, AND INVOCATION - Mayor Teixeira convened the meeting at 8:31 a.m. Roll call was taken. The entire Board was present, constituting a quorum. Sam Dehne led the Pledge of Allegiance. Rev. Pat Propster of the Calvary Chapel and Carson City Christian Fellowship gave the Invocation.

PUBLIC COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION (8:33:19) - Rex Jennings referenced the media's reports and the Sheriff's blotter to indicate there is a growing gang problem. He suggested that the gang members be declared terrorists. It may be necessary to obtain a District Attorney's opinion in order to do it. He then questioned how to become a scavenger at the landfill. He cited items he had seen there to illustrate his point, e.g., ten fishing rods and reels, appliances, etc. He urged people to recycle by donating items. His support of recycling was noted. He alleged that he sees items at the landfill every time he is there that

Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting

Page 2

he could salvage. Recycling could provide funds for the City. He urged the Board to look at recycling for this reason. He then referenced a media report on diesel fuel trucks. He indicated that there is a better method of filtering the air which makes the diesels run better. The news article was given to City Manager Ritter. He suggested that the device be considered as it could create a cost savings as it increases the mileage. Additional public comments were solicited.

Sam Dehne indicated his support of Mr. Jennings' comments. He advised that he will be leaving the meeting shortly as he has a 9 a.m. appointment elsewhere. He supported Rev. Propster's comments and urged the Board not to "fret". He reiterated his previous statements regarding the need for the Board to recognize unpaid volunteer Code Enforcer Rich Lamb. He cited Mr. Lamb's willingness to tell people to move their vehicles when illegally parked in a handicapped zone and to break up fights as illustrations of his Code enforcement efforts. He displayed a media report on the Mayor and the Chinese Museum and urged the City to obtain a copy of the *Reno Gazette Journal* alleging that it "used better terminology" in its article. He then justified his need to advertise himself due to the media's failure to do so. He explained that he will establish his 5,000, 1,000, 60 and 20 Club sometime later this month. This club is his indication that he has given 5,000 on the record public testimonies, 1,000 contributions to senior Veterans' events, 60 television shows, and 20 Yankee Band music albums. Additional comments were solicited but none were given.

- 1. ACTION ON APPROVAL OF MINUTES (8:40:25) None.
- 2. CHANGES TO THE AGENDA (8:40:32) Item 11D, the Closed Session, was removed from the agenda. It will be heard at the next meeting.
- 3. LIQUOR AND ENTERTAINMENT BOARD (8:40:46) Mayor Teixeira then recessed the Board of Supervisors session and convened the Liquor and Entertainment Board. For Minutes of the Liquor and Entertainment Board, see its folder for this date.

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS (8:56:03) - Following adjournment of the Liquor and Entertainment Board, Mayor Teixeira reconvened the Board of Supervisors session. The entire Board was present, constituting a quorum.

- 4. **CONSENT AGENDA (8:56:10)**
 - 4-1. ASSESSOR
- A. ACTION TO APPROVE THE PARTIAL REMOVAL AND REFUND OF TAXES FOR PARCEL NUMBER 002-134-04 (LOCATED AT 1410 MOODY STREET) FROM THE 2007-08 REAL PROPERTY TAX ROLL PER NRS 361.060
- B. ACTION TO APPROVE THE REMOVAL OF A PORTION OF THE TAXES FROM PARCEL NUMBER 007-392-28 (LOCATED AT 490 NORFOLK DRIVE) FROM THE 2007-08 REAL PROPERTY TAX ROLL PER NRS 361.765 IN THE AMOUNT OF \$96.42
- C. ACTION TO APPROVE THE PARTIAL REMOVAL OF TAXES FOR PARCEL NUMBER 002-138-06 (LOCATED AT 321 EAST PARK STREET) FROM THE 2007-08

Page 3

REAL PROPERTY TAX ROLL PER NRS 361.060

4-2. DISTRICT COURT/JUVENILE COURT - ACTION TO APPROVE A RESOLUTION ADOPTING AND APPROVING AN INTERLOCAL CONTRACT BETWEEN THE STATE OF NEVADA, ACTING BY AND THROUGH ITS DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, DIVISION OF WELFARE AND SUPPORTIVE SERVICES, THE FIRST JUDICIAL DISTRICT COURT OF THE STATE OF NEVADA IN AND FOR CARSON CITY AND STOREY COUNTY AND THE CITY OF CARSON CITY TO RECRUIT AND APPOINT COURT MASTERS TO HOLD CHILD SUPPORT HEARINGS AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO

4-3. FIRE

- A. ACTION TO ACCEPT THE FY 08 UNITED WE STAND GRANT AWARD (08-UWS-01-01) FROM THE STATE EMERGENCY RESPONSE COMMISSION IN THE AMOUNT OF \$30,000 TO BE PASSED THROUGH TO WESTERN NEVADA COLLEGE FOR THE INSTALLATION OF A CAMPUS-WIDE AUDIBLE WARNING SYSTEM
- B. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION ADOPTING AND APPROVING AN INTERLOCAL CONTRACT PROVIDING FOR CARSON CITY TO PASS THROUGH THE FY 08 UNITED WE STAND GRANT FUNDS TO WESTERN NEVADA COLLEGE FOR THE PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF A CAMPUS-WIDE AUDIBLE WARNING SYSTEM AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO

4-4. PARKS AND RECREATION

- A. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN INTERLOCAL PROJECT AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF NEVADA, DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES, DIVISION OF STATE PARKS TO PROVIDE \$40,000 IN GRANT FUNDS TO BE USED TOWARDS THE PURCHASE OF ONE NEW PREFABRICATED BRIDGE TO CROSS THE MEXICAN DITCH
- B. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN INTERLOCAL PROJECT AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF NEVADA, DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES, DIVISION OF STATE PARKS, TO PROVIDE \$100,000 IN GRANT FUNDS TO BE USED TOWARDS THE CONSTRUCTION AND PAVING OF TWO TRAIL SEGMENTS ALONG THE LINEAR PARK BICYCLE/HIKING TRAIL
- C. ACTION TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR TO SIGN A LETTER DIRECT-ED TO THE FEDERAL DELEGATION CLARIFYING THE BOARD'S OF SUPERVISORS POSITION REGARDING THE FEDERAL LANDS BILL REQUEST

4-5. PURCHASING AND CONTRACTS

- A. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS TO DETERMINE THAT THE 29 PIECES OF MISCELLANEOUS SURPLUS PROPERTY HAVE REACHED THE END OF THEIR USEFUL LIVES AND WILL BE DONATED TO ANOTHER GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY OR TO A REQUESTING NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION CREATED FOR RELIGIOUS, CHARITABLE OR EDUCATIONAL PURPOSE AS SET FORTH IN NEVADA REVISED STATUTE 372.3261 (FILE 0708-044)
- B. ACTION TO RENEW CONTRACT NO. 0203-130 JUNIOR SKI AND SNOWBOARD FACILITY TO INCLINE VILLAGE GID DBA DIAMOND PEAK RESORT FOR

Page 4

THE 2008 JUNIOR SKI AND SNOWBOARD PROGRAM WITH THE SAME TERMS AND CONDITIONS AS ORIGINALLY BID ON JUNE 11, 2003, AND FEES OF \$18 PER CHAPER-ONE, \$18 PER JUNIOR INSTRUCTOR, AND \$22 PER PARTICIPANT

- C. ACTION TO EXTEND CONTRACT NO. 0506-059 JUNIOR SKI AND SNOWBOARD TRANSPORTATION WITH AMADOR STAGE LINES TO PROVIDE TRANSPORTATION FOR THE JUNIOR SKI AND SNOWBOARD PROGRAM FOR THE 2008 SEASON AT THE FOLLOWING PRICES: \$675.00 FOR FULL SERVICE CHARTER, \$439.50 FOR BUSES CANCELLED AT RESORT, \$488.21 FOR BUSES CANCELLED AT PICKUP, AND \$125.00 FOR BUSES CANCELLED PRIOR TO ARRIVAL
- D. ACTION TO DETERMINE THAT CONTRACT NO. 0708-045 IS A SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT AND A CONTRACT FOR EQUIPMENT WHICH, BY REASON OF THE TRAINING OF THE PERSONNEL OR OF AN INVENTORY OF REPLACEMENT PARTS MAINTAINED BY THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT IS COMPATIBLE WITH EXISTING EQUIPMENT, AND THEREFORE NOT SUITABLE FOR PUBLIC BIDDING PURSUANT TO NRS 332.115 AND TO APPROVE CONTRACT NO. 0708-045 A PRICE AGREEMENT WITH BADGER METER, INC., FOR THE PURCHASE OF DOMESTIC WATER METERS THROUGH SEPTEMBER 15, 2009, FOR A NOT TO EXCEED AMOUNT OF \$130,000 PER FISCAL YEAR FROM THE WATER FUND
- 4-6. PUBLIC WORKS CONTRACTS ACTION TO ACCEPT THE RECOMMENDATION OF PUBLIC WORKS TO ACCEPT THE WORK AS COMPLETED, TO ACCEPT THE CONTRACT SUMMARY AS PRESENTED, AND APPROVE THIS RELEASE OF FINAL PAYMENT IN THE AMOUNT OF \$56,244.20 ON THE "SOUTHEAST SEWER EXTENSION, PHASE VII PROJECT," CONTRACT NO. 2005-172, TO RAPID CONSTRUCTION, INC., 355 GENTRY WAY, RENO, NEVADA 89502

4-7. DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

- A. ACTION TO APPROVE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN SANDRA CORDA ARRAIZ AS SUCCESSOR TRUSTREE OF THE EDWARD R. CORDA REVOCABLE TRUST DATED JANUARY 20, 1999, AND CARSON CITY WHEREBY SANDRA CORDA ARRAIZ AS SUCCESSOR TRUSTREE OF THE EDWARD R. CORDA REVOCABLE TRUST DATED JANUARY 20, 1999, AGREES TO SELL AND CONVEY A PORTION OF REAL PROPERTY FOR RIGHT-OF-WAY; A UTILITY EASEMENT; A TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION EASEMENT; AND PERMISSION FOR CONSTRUCTION OUTSIDE OF THE RIGHT-OF-WAY ALL ON PROPERTY DESCRIBED AS ASSESSOR'S PARCEL NUMBER 009-552-04 FOR THE APPRAISED VALUE OF \$1,200 AS PART OF THE FAIRVIEW DRIVE PROJECT
- B. ACTION TO APPROVE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN MCBRYDE PROPERTIES, LLC, AND CARSON CITY WHEREBY MCBRYDE PROPERTIES, LLC, AGREES TO SELL AND CONVEY A PORTION OF REAL PROPERTY FOR RIGHT-OF-WAY; A UTILITY EASEMENT; A TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION EASEMENT; AND PERMISSION FOR CONSTRUCTION OUTSIDE OF THE RIGHT-OF-WAY ALL ON PROPERTY DESCRIBED AS ASSESSOR'S PARCEL NUMBER 010-061-01 FOR THE APPRAISED VALUE OF \$2,135 AND FOR A NEW DRIVEWAY APPROACH ALONG SALIMAN ROAD TO BE CONSTRUCTED AS PART OF THE FAIRVIEW DRIVE PROJECT Supervisor Aldean pulled

Page 5

Item 4-5A for discussion. Chief Deputy District Attorney Bruketta corrected Items 4-7A and B's NRS reference to be 373. Supervisor Livermore moved to approve the Consent Agenda consisting of 15 remaining items; three items - 4-1 - from the Assessor; one item - 4-2 - District Judge Juvenile Court with Resolution No. 2007-R-23; two items - 4-3 - from the Fire Department with Item B (being assigned) Resolution No. 2007-R-24; three items from Parks and Recreation with Item A (being assigned) Resolution No. 2007-R-25 and Item B (being assigned) Resolution No. 2007-R-26; three items from Purchasing and Contracts which are Items B, C, and D; one item from Public Works - Contracts; two items - 4-7 - from Development Services with the amended NRS Number of 373, to the Consent Agenda consisting of the 15 items as presented. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Supervisor Williamson congratulated the different Divisions on obtaining the grants and thanked them for their efforts. The motion was voted and carried 5-0.

- 4-5A. (8:59:05) -Supervisor Aldean advised that Healthsmart had amended its articles. It is now known as the Capital Cities Circles Initiative and indicated her belief that it will be seeking some of the City's surplus items in the future. She asked that a revision be made to the list. Supervisor Aldean then moved to adopt Resolution No. 2007-R-27, A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS TO DETERMINE THAT THE 29 PIECES OF MISCELLANEOUS SURPLUS PROPERTY HAVE REACHED THE END OF THEIR USEFUL LIVES AND WILL BE DONATED TO ANOTHER GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY OR TO A REQUESTING NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION CREATED FOR RELIGIOUS, CHARITABLE OR EDUCATIONAL PURPOSES AS SET FORTH IN NEVADA REVISED STATUTE 372.3261; FILE NO. 0708-044, with one amendment to the list of eligible organizations, Healthsmart will be changed to Capital Cities Circles Initiative. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- 5. FIRE Chief Stacy Giomi -ACTION TO ADOPT ON SECOND READING, BILL NO. 126, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5.18 AMBULANCE SERVICES, SECTION 5.18.040 FEES AND RATES BY INCREASING THE FEE AND RATE SCHEDULE 10% FOR EXISTING SERVICES, AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO (9:00:24) Supervisor Aldean moved to adopt on second reading Bill No. 126, Ordinance No. 2007-27, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5.18 AMBULANCE SERVICES, SECTION 5.18.040 FEES AND RATES BY INCREASING THE FEE AND RATE SCHEDULE 10% FOR EXISTING SERVICES, AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO. Supervisor Williamson seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- 6. HUMAN RESOURCES Director Ann Silver ACTION TO SELECT FINAL CANDIDATE(S) FOR THE FULL-TIME CITY AUDITOR POSITION (9:01:24) Finance Director Sue Johnson, City Manager Linda Ritter Seventeen applications had been received. Ten applicants had met the qualifications. The Board's options were to interview all of the applicants or interview the top candidates. Supervisor Staub felt that applicants who will have to travel great distances should not be interviewed. The previous Internal Auditor was his top choice. She wants the position. She was qualified for the position when it was part-time and is qualified for it as a full-time position. Supervisor Livermore supported his comments and pointed out that she had saved the City money during her tenure as a part-

Page 6

time Internal Auditor. He thanked the other applicants for submitting their applications and suggested that Ms. Johnson be offered the full-time Internal Auditor position. Mayor Teixeira noted his previous vote against having a full-time Internal Auditor. He respected the Board's position on that vote and felt that an increase in the salary was warranted. He felt that it was important to have an Internal Auditor and supported expediting the process, if possible, due to the current need for assistance. Ms. Johnson "can hit the road running". Supervisor Aldean was not interested in interviewing the candidates from Illinois or distant locations. She felt that the comments indicated support for dispensing with the interviews. She felt that it was appropriate to interview one or two the candidates as the opening had been advertised. She was willing to defer to the Board's decision as she had no concerns about Ms. Johnson's qualifications based on her previous performance. Supervisor Williamson also supported the selection of Ms. Johnson, however, this will leave the Finance Director's position open. She suggested that letters be sent to the applicants questioning their interest in that position. Ms. Silver concurred with her suggestion. Ms. Johnson explained that the Finance Department had been restructured and has greater strength now. The Business Analyst will start on September 10. She was confident that staff will continue to do an excellent job. Supervisor Aldean reminded the Board that it had been doing without an Internal Auditor for sometime. She suggested that Ms. Johnson continue to serve as the City's Finance Director until her replacement is found. Ms. Johnson committed to assisting the Department as a resource. Ms. Ritter indicated that the Board will be provided with a transition plan. She supported Ms. Johnson's comments and indicated that Ms. Johnson will be working with the Finance Director to provide a smooth transition. Supervisor Staub moved to approve the selection of Sue Johnson for the position of City Auditor and requested that the negotiations regarding salary and benefits begin. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0. Mayor Teixeira welcomed Ms. Johnson aboard as City Auditor.

7. PUBLIC WORKS - CONTRACTS DIVISION

ACTION TO ACCEPT PUBLIC WORKS RECOMMENDATION AND AWARD THE "CARSON CITY PUBLIC WORKS BUILDING "D" PHASE II EXPANSION PROJECT, CONTRACT NO. 2007-001, TO MAXIM CONSTRUCTION, INC., FOR A CONTRACT AMOUNT OF \$402,916 AND A CONTINGENCY AMOUNT OF \$40,000 FROM THE SEWER CAPITAL-FACILITY ADDITION ACCOUNT FOR \$100,000 FROM FY 06-07 AND \$50,000 FROM FY 07-08, WATER CAPITAL-FACILITY ADDITION ACCOUNT FOR \$100,000 FROM FY 06-07 AND \$100,000 FROM FY 07-08, LANDFILL-OPERATIONS FACILITY ACCOUNT FOR \$92,916 FOR FY 07-08 (9:10:06) - Deputy Operations Manager Curtis Horton, Development Services Director/City Engineer Larry Werner - The bid was \$200,000 below the budget. Supervisor Livermore disclosed that he had discussed the firm with City Manager Ritter and Public Works Director Andrew Burnham. Discussion indicated the project is included in the City's Capital Project Restructure Plan. Justification for the cost sharing between the three Departments was summarized. Additional comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Williamson moved to accept Public Works' recommendation and award the "Carson City Public Works' Building "D" Phase II Expansion Project, Contract No. 2007-001, to Maxim Construction, Inc., for a contract amount of \$402,916 and a contingency amount of \$40,000 from the Sewer Capital-Facility Addition Account for \$100,000 from Fiscal Year 06 -07 and \$50,000 from Fiscal Year 07-08, Water Capital-Facility Addition Account for \$100,000 from

Page 7

Fiscal Year 06-07 and \$100,000 from Fiscal Year 07-08, Landfill-Operations Facility Account for \$92,916 for Fiscal Year 07-08; project estimate \$540,000; and project budget \$750,000. Supervisors Livermore and Aldean seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

B. ACTION TO ACCEPT PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT'S RECOM-MENDADION ON TASK 3 AND TASK 4 OF THE "NATURAL RESOURCE CONSERVATION SERVICE WATERFALL FIRE REHABILITATION ASSESSMENT PROJECT" TASK 3 AND TASK 4, CONTRACT NO. 2006-020, AMENDMENT NO. 1 AND AUTHORIZE THE PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT TO ISSUE PAYMENTS TO RESOURCE CONCEPTS, INC., FOR AN AMENDMENT AMOUNT OF \$125,300 FROM THE NRCS ACCOUNT AS PROVIDED IN FY 2007-2008 (9:14:16) - Open Space Manager Juan Guzman - Federal grant funding will pay for the project. The Board had heard the project previously. Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Williamson moved to accept Parks and Recreation Department's recommendation on Task 3 and Task 4 of the "Natural Resource Conservation Service Waterfall Fire Rehabilitation Assessment Project", Contract No. 2006-020, Amendment No. 1, and authorize the Parks and Recreation Department to issue payments to Resource Concepts, Inc., for an amendment amount of \$125,300 from the NRCS Account as provided in FY 2007-2008. Supervisor Aldean seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

8. PARKS AND RECREATION - Director Roger Moellendorf

ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION ENTITLED "CHANGING EXISTING OR ADDING NEW FEES AND POLICIES" HAVING THE EFFECT OF CHANGING EXISTING FEES AND POLICIES RELATING TO PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT FEES AND CHARGES, ADDING NEW FEES AND POLICIES RELATING TO PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT FEES AND CHARGES AND REPEALING RESOLUTION NO. 1983-R-28, RESOLUTION NO. 1995-R-41, RESOLUTION NO. 1995-R-42, RESOLUTION NO. 2004-R-4, AND RESOLUTION NO. 2006-R-23 (9:17:32) - Chief Deputy District Attorney Melanie Bruketta -Discussion between Supervisor Aldean and Ms. Bruketta indicated that the addition of "or state imposed mandates" was unnessary. The policy will adhere to the Statutes. Supervisor Livermore pointed out that the Statute supercedes a policy. His involvement with the adoption of several of the policies as Chair of the Parks and Recreation Commission was noted. He supported the consolidation. He advised that he is working on development of a monthly fee report. Justification for streamlining the report was provided. The Commission had unanimously adopted the resolution. Supervisor Livermore moved to adopt Resolution No. 2007-R-28, A RESOLUTION ENTITLED "CHANGING EXISTING OR ADDING NEW FEES AND POLICIES" HAVING THE EFFECT OF CHANGING EXISTING FEES AND POLICIES RELATING TO PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT FEES AND CHARGES, ADDING NEW FEES AND POLICIES RELATING TO PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT FEES AND CHARGES AND REPEALING RESOLUTION NO. 1983-R-28, RESOLUTION NO.1995-R-41, RESOLUTION NO. 1995-R-42, RESOLUTION NO. 2004-R-4, AND RESOLUTION NO. 2006-R-23 with an acknowledgment of an amendment to Article 20 as read by Supervisor Aldean's comments on NRS regarding political parties having access to free charges and use of facilities. Supervisor Aldean then read Article 20 as it is to be rewritten: "None of the aforementioned policies shall affect the joint-use

<u>DRAFT</u>

Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting Page 8

agreement with the Carson City School District for the waiver of fees for the use of parks and recreation facilities, equipment or services by the District or in compliance with any State imposed mandates. "The balance of the paragraph remains unchanged. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

B. ACTION TO APPROVE THE BOYS AND GIRLS CLUB OF WESTERN NEVADA SITE LOCATED AT 1870 RUSSELL WAY FOR THE PROPOSED CITY INDOOR RECREATION CENTER/MULTI-PURPOSE GYM (9:28:59) - Chief Deputy District Attorney Melanie Bruketta, Boys and Girls Club Board President Buzz Fitzpatrick and Capital Campaign Chairperson John Tatro - Mayor Teixeira disclosed that he is a member of the Boys and Girls Club Board and is its Past-President. Ms. Bruketta opined that he could participate in the discussion and vote on the item as he had disclosed his connection.

Supervisor Aldean disclosed that she had discussed the concept with Mr. Moellendorf yesterday. She acknowledged the benefits of the Club and the search for a location for the multi-purpose gym and indoor recreation center. She was concerned about the users' ability to utilize the facility due to the Club's usage. She felt that the City had other options and adequate space elsewhere for the facility. She also felt that utilizing the Capital Improvement Funds for acquisition of additional property was unnecessary, specifically, in view of the additional land the City will acquire through the Federal Lands Bill. She repeated her understanding of the importance of the Club which has a stellar group of individuals working for it.

Mayor Teixeira described a discussion he had with Former Parks and Recreation Director Steve Kastens and Supervisor Livermore when they were working on Question 18 for the ballot. At that time the intent was to tie the community gym to the Boys and Girls Club. By limiting the hours of operation, it would provide a needed recreational facility during the winter time. Adults need a gym during the wintertime but not in the summertime. The children need it during the summertime. It was estimated that the children will need the gym from 2:30 to 5:30 when schools are in session. The plan allows adults to use the facility the remainder of the time. He felt that there are only two locations for the facility—Centennial and Edmonds Parks. The proposed location is in the center of the community. He then indicated that he understood Supervisor Aldean's concern.

Supervisor Aldean indicated that the gym was only one concern. The recreation center is another concern. She understood the desire to maximize the usage. The City/Board was being asked to purchase the property. The proposal with Western Nevada Community College was for the College to provide the land and funding for the facility. The Club proposes to give the City/Board the land for the gym and sell the land for the recreation center.

Supervisor Livermore disclosed that he had included a copy of a 1999 *Capital City Focus* in which there is a discussion on partnering with the Boys and Girls Club on the gym. After Mr. Moellendorf came to Carson City as the Parks and Recreation Director, he proposed the concept of having a gym and recreation center together. Supervisor Livermore endorsed the location due to its central location. The traffic and configuration of Mills Park does not support its use for this purpose. The new Park Master Plan calls for

DRAFT

CARSON CITY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting Page 9

two recreation centers--one on the north side of the City and one on the south side. The Western Nevada Community College location does not support either of these sites. A joint use agreement will allow other uses of the facility when the Club is closed. He acknowledged that the second site will not occur in the next five years but it would serve other areas of the community.

Supervisor Williamson felt that the original concept was to have the gym next to the Club, however, that proposed location did not have enough space. Her discussion with Mr. Moellendorf explained that the joint use agreement will include terms for the City's \$120,000 payment. The payment will not be made until after the Club is operational. Terms which may be included in the agreement ranged from the type of gym-attached/detached to the Club's facility, owned by the City solely, hours of usage, size and purpose of the structure, activities that will be provided, etc. Mr. Moellendorf was uncertain whether prevailing wage will have to be paid for construction of the Club's facility which is now under construction. A legal opinion will be obtained. Supervisor Livermore suggested that staff be directed to negotiate the terms of the joint use agreement including any financial arrangements. It should include joint use of the Club's parking lot and, possibly, the Club's building. Mayor Teixeira concurred that the concept has lots of possibilities. He questioned whether the Board should direct staff to develop a plan and bring the concept back. He then explained that the pad for the gym is "ready to go". The gym users will be allowed to use the Club's huge restrooms. As the usage hours will differ, the need for a large parking area is reduced. He urged the Board to direct staff to work out the details. Comments were solicited. Supervisor Staub felt that Supervisor Aldean's concern could be conditioned upon staff's working out an agreement. For the record, he wished to hear from the Club's Board regarding its intent. The Club is \$1 million short of the funds it needs for completion of its facility. He asked that its Board Member(s) address Supervisor Aldean's concerns.

President Fitzpatrick indicated that the Club is looking at the gym. There was no intent to require payment for the land for the gym. The Club will give it to the City for the joint use abilities. It is possible to work out a joint use agreement spelling out when the gym will be used by whom. The Club does not need the gym 100% of the time. Chairperson Tatro then advised that the Club is open nine months of the year –in the wintertime–from 2 or 2:30 p.m. to 6 or 6:30 p.m. and during the summertime from 7 a.m. to 6:30 p.m. It was his understanding that the City needs the gym after 6:30 p.m., e.g., basketball leagues start at 7 p.m. It was also his understanding that the City does not use the gym too much during the summertime. The Club can be flexible and have the children gone by 6 p.m. if the City needs the gym. Other arrangements can be made for the children if a special event requires use of the gym.

Supervisor Aldean disclosed that she had discussed the concern with Chairperson Tatro. She appreciated his taking the time to call her. She felt that it made sense to have a recreation center adjacent to the gym when the City has personnel managing it. The proposal requires the City to purchase four acres for it. If a joint use agreement can address this concept so that the City does not have to purchase additional land, she would be more amenable to the concept. She suggested consideration of a property exchange, as an example, which the Club could sell for additional funds for its project. If such creative alternatives are considered within the agreement, it would help ease her mind as it would provide a benefit for the tax-payers and community as a whole. The effort would not be solely a subsidy for the Boys and Girls Club.

DRAFT Page 10

Supervisor Livermore explained that the Club needs a gym and not a recreation center. The community needs a recreation center. There must be an economy of scale for the joint use to be beneficial to all parties. The cost of the gym may be lowered by structuring benefits. He asked that staff be directed to negotiate the details and bring the agreement back for consideration. Nothing will be done until the details have been established.

Chairperson Tatro then explained that the original concept had been discussed. The site, however, was not workable. The \$120,000 could be used for maintenance. Mayor Teixeira indicated that the \$120,000 was proposed during a previous term. Its purpose was to offset the operational costs. The Board's total contribution has been \$35,000. The Club's annual budget is over \$1 million. The product is used by the entire community. The operational costs should be allocated according to usage. The concept should be explored. The site is right where the need is. There is nothing else that is comparable.

Supervisor Livermore moved to approve the Boys and Girls Club of Western Nevada site located at 1870 Russell Way for the proposed City indoor recreation center/multi-purpose gym. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Following a request for an amendment, Supervisor Livermore amended his motion to include conditioned upon the probability of a joint use agreement between the parties which shall address the issue regarding the City's potential future purchase of land at the site. Supervisor Staub concurred with the amendment. The motion was voted by roll call with the following result: Ayes: Mayor Teixeira and Supervisors Livermore, Aldean - with the proposed amendment, Williamson, and Staub. Nayes: None. Motion carried 5-0.

ACTION TO DIRECT STAFF TO PURSUE A PARTNERSHIP WITH THE BOYS C. AND GIRLS CLUB OF WESTERN NEVADA FOR THE PURPOSE OF PLANNING, AND DEVELOPMENT OF AN INDOOR RECREATION CENTER/MULTI-PURPOSE GYM TO BE LOCATED ON THEIR PROPERTY AT 1870 RUSSELL WAY AND TO DEVELOP A JOINT USE AGREEMENT WITH THE BOYS AND GIRLS CLUB FOR THE USE OF THE FACILITY (9:56:10) - Mayor Teixeira reiterated the need to pursue development of the plan and agreement. It will be considered by the Parks and Recreation Commission before consideration by the Board. Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Livermore moved direct staff to pursue a partnership with the Boys and Girls Club of Western Nevada for the purpose of planning and development of an indoor recreation center/multi-purpose gym located on their property at 1870 Russell Way and to develop a joint use agreement with the Boys and Girls Club for the use of the facility. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion subject to the same amendment as added in the previous Item. Supervisor Livermore concurred and amended his motion to include conditioned upon the probability of a joint use agreement between the parties which shall address the issue regarding the City's potential future purchase of land at the site. Supervisor Staub continued his second. The motion was voted by roll call with the following result: Ayes: Mayor Teixeira, and Supervisors Aldean, Williamson, Livermore and Staub. Nayes - None. Motion carried 5-0.

<u>DRAFT</u>

Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting Page 11

RECESS: A recess was declared at 9:59 a.m. The entire Board was present when Mayor Teixeira reconvened the meeting at 10:04 a.m., constituting a quorum.

9. **DEVELOPMENT SERVICES -** Director Larry Werner

- ACTION TO ADOPT ON SECOND READING BILL NO.127, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 18 ZONING, CHAPTER 18.02 ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS, SEC-TION 18.02.055 FEES AND SERVICE CHARGES BY INCREASING THE FEES CHARGED BY THE CITY FOR ADMINISTRATION OF THE ZONING CODE WITHIN CARSON CITY, NV, AND SECTION 18.02.090 REVOCATION OR REEXAMINATION OF VARIANCE OR SPECIAL USE PERMIT BY DELETING THE REFERENCE THAT FEES ARE SET BY RESOLUTION AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO (10:04:37) - Supervisor Aldean moved to adopt on second reading Bill No. 127, Ordinance No. 2007-28, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 18 ZONING, CHAPTER 18.02 ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS, SECTION 18.02.055 FEES AND SERVICE CHARGES BY INCREASING THE FEES CHARGED BY THE CITY FOR ADMINISTRATION OF THE ZONING CODE WITHIN CARSON CITY, NEVADA, AND SECTION 18.02.090 REVOCATION OR REEXAMINATION OF VARIANCE OR SPECIAL USE PERMIT BY DELETING THE REFERENCE THAT FEES ARE SET BY RESOLUTION AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO. She also noted that there will be an annual review. Mr. Werner indicated that this language is included in the ordinance. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- ACTION TO ADOPT ON SECOND READING BILL NO. 128, AN ORDINANCE B. AMENDING TITLE 18 APPENDIX-DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 19, IMPROVE-MENT PLANS SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS, SECTION 19.3 PERMIT REQUIREMENTS BY REFERRING INDIVIDUALS TO DIVISION 20 FOR PERMIT REQUIREMENTS AND FEES, AND AMENDING DIVISION 20 PERMITS PROCESSING AND FINANCIAL SECURITY REQUIREMENTS, SECTION 20.5 INSPECTION FEE BY INCREASING THE FEES CHARGED BY THE CITY FOR REVIEWING PLANS, CONDUCTING INSPECTIONS, AND OBSERVING TESTING FOR DEVELOPMENT WITHIN CARSON CITY, NEVADA, AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO (10:05:56) - Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Aldean moved to adopt on second reading Bill No. 128, Ordinance No. 2007-29, AN ORDIN-ANCE AMENDING TITLE 18 APPENDIX-DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 19, IM-PROVEMENT PLANS SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS, SECTION 19.3 PERMIT REQUIREMENTS BY REFERRING INDIVIDUALS TO DIVISION 20 FOR PERMIT REQUIREMENTS AND FEES, AND AMENDING DIVISION 20 PERMITS PROCESSING AND FINANCIAL SECURITY REQUIRE-MENTS, SECTION 20.5 INSPECTION FEE BY INCREASING THE FEES CHARGED BY THE CITY FOR REVIEWING PLANS, CONDUCTING INSPECTIONS, AND OBSERVING TESTING FOR DEVELOPMENT WITHIN CARSON CITY, NEVADA, AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO subject to an addition of an "ed" after collect in Section 4. Supervisor Williamson seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

Page 12

- ACTION TO ADOPT ON SECOND READING BILL NO. 129, AN ORDINANCE C. AMENDING TITLE 17 SUBDIVISION, CHAPTER 17.03 PARCEL MAPS, LOT LINE ADJUST-MENTS AND DELETIONS, REVERSION TO ACREAGE MAPS, AND MERGER AND RESUB-DIVISION OF LAND, SECTION 17.03.015 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.040 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.060 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.075 REVERSION TO ACREAGE MAPS, AND SECTION 17.03.080 MERGER AND RESUBDIVISION MAPS; CHAPTER 17.04 LAND DIVISION MAPS, SECTION 17.04.005 APPLICATION AND REVIEW; CHAPTER 17.05 TENTATIVE MAPS, SECTION 17.05.005 APPLICATION PROCESS AND SECTION 17.05.025 FEES AND SERVICE CHARGES, CHAPTER 17.06 SUBDIVISION FINAL MAPS, SECTION 17.06.005 MAP SUBMITTAL FOR APPROVAL; CHAPTER 17.09 PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT, SECTION 17.09.040 APPLI-CATION FOR TENTATIVE APPROVAL; CHAPTER 17.11 IMPROVEMENT AND PROCED-URE, SECTION 17.11.035 INSPECTION FEE, BY DELETING ANY REFERENCE TO FEES BEING SET BY RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS AND AMENDING SEC-TION 17.11.035 DEVELOPMENT FILING AND CHECKING FEES, BY ADDING REFERENCES TO TITLE 18 ZONING AND TITLE 18 APPENDIX – DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS FOR FEES TO BE CHARGED BY THE CITY AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO (10:07:41) - Supervisor Williamson moved to adopt on second reading Bill No. 129, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 17 SUBDIVISION, CHAPTER 17.03 PARCEL MAPS, LOT LINE ADJUST-MENTS AND DELETIONS, REVERSION TO ACREAGE MAPS, AND MERGER AND RESUB-DIVISION OF LAND, SECTION 17.03.015 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.040 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.060 APPLICATION AND REVIEW, SECTION 17.03.075 REVERSION TO ACREAGE MAPS, AND SECTION 17.03.080 MERGER AND RESUB-DIVISION MAPS; CHAPTER 17.04 LAND DIVISION MAPS, SECTION 17.04.005 APPLICATION AND REVIEW; CHAPTER 17.05 TENTATIVE MAPS, SECTION 17.05.005 APPLICATION PROCESS AND SECTION 17.05.025 FEES AND SERVICE CHARGES, CHAPTER 17.06 SUBDIVISION FINAL MAPS, SECTION 17.06.005 MAP SUBMITTAL FOR APPROVAL; CHAPTER 17.09 PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT, SECTION 17.09.040 APPLICATION FOR TENTATIVE APPROVAL; CHAPTER 17.11 IMPROVEMENT AND PROCEDURE, SECTION 17.11.035 INSPECTION FEE, BY DELETING ANY REFERENCE TO FEES BEING SET BY RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS AND AMENDING SECTION 17.11.035 DEVELOPMENT FILING AND CHECKING FEES, BY ADD-ING REFERENCES TO TITLE 18 ZONING AND TITLE 18 APPENDIX - DEVELOPMENT STAND-ARDS FOR FEES TO BE CHARGED BY THE CITY AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO. Supervisor Aldean seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- D. ACTION TO ADOPT ON SECOND READING, BILL NO. 130, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 11 HIGHWAYS AND SIDEWALKS, CHAPTER 11.08 HIGHWAY AND RIGHT-OF-WAY EXCAVATIONS, SECTION 11.08.040 INSPECTION FEES, BY REQUIRING A PERSON WHO FILES AN APPLICATION FOR A PERMIT TO PAY THE FEES AT THE TIME OF FILING THE APPLICATION AND DELETING SECTION 11.08.070 FEES AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO (10:10:05) Mr. Werner explained his discussion with the Builders Association of Western Nevada that had clarified the timeframe for payment

Page 13

of the fees. Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Livermore moved to adopt on second reading Bill 130, Ordinance No. 2007-31, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 11 HIGH-WAYS AND SIDEWALKS, CHAPTER 11.08 HIGHWAY AND RIGHT-OF-WAY EXCAVATIONS, SECTION 11.08.040 INSPECTION FEES, BY REQUIRING A PERSON WHO FILES AN APPLICATION FOR A PERMIT TO PAY THE FEES AT THE TIME OF FILING THE APPLICATION AND DELETING SECTION 11.08.070 FEES AND OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATED THERETO. Supervisor Aldean seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

- 10. **DEVELOPMENT SERVICES PLANNING AND ZONING -** Community Development Director Walter Sullivan
- ACTION TO ADOPT BILL NO.131, ON SECOND READING, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE CARSON CITY MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 18, ZONING, CHAPTER 18.16, DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 4, SIGNS, SECTION 4.8, REQUIREMENTS FOR BILLBOARDS AND OFF-PREMISE SIGNS, SUBSECTION 4.8.3 TO ALLOW A BILLBOARD TO BE PLACED ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF HIGHWAY 50 WEST ALONG A SECTION OF HIGHWAY APPROXIMATELY 3/4-MILE WEST OF SOUTH CARSON STREET WHERE BILLBOARDS ARE CURRENTLY PROHIBITED, ALLOWING A BILLBOARD TO BE PLACED AT 800 OLD CLEAR CREEK ROAD (FILE ZCA-07-074) (10:11:35) - Supervisor Livermore moved to adopt Bill No. 131 on second reading, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE CARSON CITY MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 18, ZONING, CHAPTER 18.16, DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 4, SIGNS, SECTION 4.8, REQUIREMENTS FOR BILLBOARDS AND OFF-PREMISE SIGNS, SUBSECTION 4.8.3 TO ALLOW A BILLBOARD TO BE PLACED ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF HIGHWAY 50 WEST ALONG A SECTION OF HIGHWAY APPROXIMATELY 3/4-MILE WEST OF SOUTH CARSON STREET WHERE BILLBOARDS ARE CURRENTLY PROHIBITED, ALLOWING A BILLBOARD TO BE PLACED AT 800 OLD CLEAR CREEK ROAD; FILE ZCA-07-074. Supervisor Aldean seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- B. ACTION TO APPROVE A FINAL MAP FOR DIVISION OF LAND INTO LARGE PARCELS SUBDIVIDING ONE PARCEL OF APPROXIMATELY 640 ACRES, APN 008-11-04, INTO 14 PARCELS OF APPROXIMATELY 40 ACRES EACH AND ONE PARCEL OF APPROXIMATELY 80 ACRES ON PROPERTY ZONED CONSERVATION RESERVE (CR), LOCATED GENERALLY NORTHWEST AND NORTHEAST OF THE GONI ROAD TERMINUS (FILE LDM-06-198) (10:14:02) Greg Lehman concurred with the proposal and briefly described the proposal and location. Discussion indicated that the Hillside Ordinance comes into "play" when the building permit is requested. The Applicant will work with the Fire Department and Engineering to establish access routes. Access must be established before the lots can be sold. The Hillside Ordinance determines the building location. Supervisor Aldean disclosed that the Lehman Family has been responsible property owners and contributes annually to cleaning Goni Canyon. Mr. Sullivan agreed. Supervisor Aldean moved to approve Application LDM-06-198, a final map for division of land into large parcels subdividing one parcel of approximately 640 acres, APN 008-11-04, into 14 parcels of

Page 14

approximately 40 acres each and one parcel of approximately 80 acres. Supervisor Williamson seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

C. ACTION TO APPROVE A FINAL MAP FOR DIVISION OF LAND INTO LARGE PARCELS SUBDIVIDING ONE PARCEL OF APPROXIMATELY 320 ACRES, APNS 008-11-05 AND 008-11-07, INTO 8 PARCELS OF APPROXIMATELY 40 ACRES EACH ON PROPERTY ZONED CONSERVATION RESERVE (CR), LOCATED GENERALLY NORTHWEST AND NORTHEAST OF THE GONI ROAD TERMINUS (FILE LDM-06-199) (10:19:10) - Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Aldean moved to approve LDM-06-199, a final map for division of land into large parcels subdividing one parcel of approximately 320 acres, APNS 008-11-05 and -07, into eight parcels of approximately 40 acres each. Supervisors Williamson and Staub seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

11. **CITY MANAGER -** Linda Ritter

- A. ACTION TO APPOINT ONE MEMBER TO THE LIBRARY BOARD OF TRISTEES TO FILL A TERM THAT WILL EXPIRE JUNE 2008 (10:45:36) The Board interviewed Melissa Dyer-Cobb and Sandy Foley. The Board thanked each for applying. There were four applicants but only two were interviewed. The Board was polled to select the individual to be appointed. Comments complimented Ms. Dyer-Cobb on her enthusiasm, explained the reasons Ms. Graber applied and justified selecting Ms. Foley. They urged Ms. Dyer-Cobb not to take the failure to appoint her to the Board personally. Supervisor Aldean moved to appoint Sandy Foley to the Carson City Library Board of Trustees to fill a term that will expire June 2008. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- B. SELECTION OF CARSON CITY'S LATINO EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR AS REQUESTED BY NEVADA HISPANIC SERVICES AS PART OF THEIR SALSA Y SALSA CELEBRATION (9:25:32) Alternative Sentencing Coordinator Claudia Saavedra A survey had nominated four individuals. Ms. Saavedra was selected by the process. Her background with the City was limned. Mayor Teixeira thanked her for her tenure with the City. Supervisor Aldean commended her on the efficiency of the small Department and its consistent and quick graffiti eradication response. Ms. Saavedra explained her personal dislike of graffiti and her discipline of individual who are caught tagging. Supervisor Livermore explained the September 14 Salas y Salas dinner which included her recognition of her contributions to the community. She and her family were cordially invited to attend the dinner. Mayor Teixeira reiterated his belief that she is an asset to the community. No formal action was required or taken.
- C. ACTION TO CONFIRM THE DUTIES AND AUTHORITIES OF THE CITY MANAGER LISTED IN THE CURRENT JOB DESCRIPTION AND EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT AND DISCUSSION OF ANY CURRENT JOB PERFORMANCE ISSUES (10:20:56) Mayor Teixeira explained the policy regarding placement of items on an agenda. He disclosed that he has heartburn with this item and had sent Ms. Ritter an email regarding it. Her annual evaluation will be held

Page 15

in a few months. Supervisor Aldean had called him regarding it and they have agreed to disagree about it. He believed that areas of performance should be handled by the employer and not the employee. He, therefore, will defer to Supervisor Aldean. If the discussion enters areas he is uncomfortable with, he will abstain. Supervisor Aldean concurred with his representation of their discussion. She acknowledged that they have "moments of disagreement" and that they are "few and far between". Her reasons for agenizing the item and a summary of the documents attached to the Agenda Report were limned.

Ms. Ritter explained that she had requested the item be agenized. Justification for her request was provided. She questioned whether anything in the contract needed mending. The job description was then discussed. Supervisor Aldean suggested that it be revised to mandate residence within the City limits. Ms. Ritter advised that she is a Carson City resident and supported its inclusion. Discussion ensued on her responsibilities over the budget. Supervisor Livermore felt that she was creating policies and moving funds under the current process. The document is then brought to the Board after having been approved by her employees. This makes her the sixth member of the Board. He wished to see the process revert to having the Board provide the fiduciary responsibility entrusted to it by the public. Her process does not allow him to have input into the budget. He was uncertain as to the amount generated by the revenue sources and how they are being evaluated. Although it may be nice to have flowers at the gateways, in the parks, and downtown, this may not be realistic. The City has limited resources. He felt he is being left out of the allocation selection process. Ms. Ritter explained that a list of goals is established. The funds are allocated according to an evaluation of those goals. Supervisor Livermore explained that he liked having the Department Heads present their goals and justify their funding requests. The Internal Finance Committee is hearing this information. Ms. Ritter suggested that the Department Heads make brief presentations which will include the issues and challenges. Supervisor Livermore felt that the document that is presented to the Board is comprehensive and finalized without any time for him to decide about it.

Supervisor Williamson explained that the goal setting process was abbreviated last year. She felt that a more complete one is necessary and that six year old goals should be dropped. She did not feel that having all of the Departments make a presentation during the budget will be productive. She suggested that a presentation be made during the year. It will inform the Board about what is happening. The Board is aware of cuts being made everywhere. The Board had received only the numbers which did not achieve the desired results. She recommended that an expanded goal setting session be scheduled in January.

Supervisor Staub concurred with her analysis. He did not want to micro-manage the budget. He felt that the budget team comprised of Department Heads and Elected Officials should set in on the budget decisions. He also felt that more time should be spent on the goals. He did not have a problem with the budget review. He suggested that the job description/contract include professionalism and conduct which Human Resource Director Silver could assist the Board in developing. The job description includes duties and responsibilities but does not include rules on professionalism on the job. He felt that management should not have any room for disrespect, derogatory remarks, or false accusations. Ms. Ritter agreed to discuss this with Ms. Silver.

DRAFT Page 16

Supervisor Aldean advised that she had discussed her concern with Ms. Ritter previously. A comprehensive and inclusive work shop was held four years ago with the Department Heads and public. She recognized that this type of work shop can be cumbersome. It was very productive. She wished to repeat that activity when the goals and objectives are reviewed. Ms. Ritter agreed. Discussion indicated that the dots may not be needed. Supervisor Aldean also suggested a revision to Item G Inform and Advise so that it reads: "To keep the Board of Supervisors at all times fully advised as to the operational, financial and general condition and needs of the City 'and of any special circumstances as they develop'." She felt that the list of items appeared to be perfunctory. The need for the Board to be kept apprised needs to be mandated in the job description.

Ms. Ritter indicated that she will take the Board's comments and come back with a revised process that includes expanded goals. Next week the Board will receive to 2007-2008 work plan detailing the Department Heads and her projects for next year. The Board's goals are included in this plan. The goal setting session will be expanded. She will work with Supervisor Livermore to get the information that he needs and provide the Board with the revised process next month.

Supervisor Williamson explained that this process requires providing monthly updates on the City's financial condition. This should provide a more comfortable financial level or indicated that other impacts need to be implemented or actions taken. Ms. Ritter felt that the Board will have a better understanding of the City's financial situation with the monthly updates particularly when the budget process is started. She then went to her work plan and described her exploration of performance measurements. New thoughts and programs now allow the measurement of performance and if a difference is being made in the community. Clark County and Las Vegas have models which look good. She planned to work on the program inhouse rather than farm it out. It should provide better feedback to the Board.

Supervisor Livermore suggested that the City Charter Committee consider the duties of a City Manager. Ms. Ritter agreed to add it to the list for the Committee. She summarized the Board's comments regarding performance issues. Last year's evaluation pointed out a shortcoming in communication and need to get the information to the Board on special circumstances. She is meeting with the Board members more frequently and continues her weekly reports. Supervisor Staub expressed his appreciation of her weekly reports which are refreshing and enlightening. Supervisor Livermore disclosed that he had complimented her on the first four page report. He liked to see that type of report as a standard policy. Supervisor Aldean felt that the Board and Ms. Ritter need to provide reports during the Board meetings and that a better method of communication needs to occur between them. It is also important that the Board act collectively when engaged in discussing issues in the community. Discussion indicated that communication outside the Board meeting should be on a one way street without any feedback. Supervisor Aldean explained that she had been sending reports regarding TRPA to the Board. Comments indicated the belief that the Board should make reports under its heading individually. Ms. Ritter then explained her 360° annual performance review. These responses are sent direct to Supervisor Williamson and provide constructive criticism. The surveys can be expanded to include the public, Elected Officials, and employees. She committed to working with Ms. Silver on it, if desired. She also indicated that the

<u>DRAFT</u>

Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Meeting Page 17

revisions discussed during the meeting will be placed on the Consent Agenda. No formal action was taken.

- D. ACTION TO RECESS INTO CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO NRS 288.220 TO MEET WITH MANAGEMENT REPRESENTATIVES REGARDING LABOR NEGOTIATIONS (8:40:32) Pulled.
- 12. BOARD OF SUPERVISORS NON-ACTION ITEMS:
- A. INTERNAL COMMUNICATIONS AND ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS (11:10:52) Supervisor Aldean reported on the Tahoe Forum which she and Supervisor Williamson had attended and the TRPA activities including a meeting with the Nevada Agencies. She advised that the JAC ridership is up over 9,000 a month. She thanked the community for taking advantage of it. One new bus has been received and will soon join the lineup. Supervisor Williamson reported on her personal trip to Denver. She announced Saturday's Boys and Girls Club Barbeque. Supervisor Livermore announced the Salas y Salas activities scheduled for September 13 and 14 and encouraged the public to attend. Mayor Teixeira explained the activities which will occur at the Boys and Girls Club Barbeque. He hoped that this is the last time it will conflict with the Governor's Tea. He disclosed that he had spent community service time serving meals for the Meals-On-Wheels Program. He felt that it had provided a dose of reality and insight into the community. Mayor Teixeira and Supervisor Livermore both indicated that there are lots of activities going on in the community as announced in the local newspaper. Supervisor Staub did not have a report. No formal action was taken or required on any of these items.
 - B. STAFF COMMENTS AND STATUS REPORT None.
- 13. ACTION TO ADJOURN (11:17:58) Supervisor Livermore moved to adjourn. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0. Mayor Teixeira adjourned the meeting at 11:18 p.m.

The Minutes of the September 6, 2007, Carson City Board of Supervisors meeting

	ARE SO APPROVED ON	, 2007
ATTEST:	Marv Teixeira, Mayor	
Alan Glover, Clerk-Recorder		

<u>DRAFT</u> Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting

Page 1

DRAFT

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Carson City Board of Supervisors was held on Thursday, September 20, 2007, at the Community Center Sierra Room, 851 East William Street, Carson City, Nevada, beginning at 8:30 a.m.

PRESENT:

Mary Teixeira

Mayor

Richard S. Staub Robin Williamson Shelly Aldean Pete Livermore Supervisor, Ward 4 Supervisor, Ward 1 Supervisor, Ward 2 Supervisor, Ward 3

STAFF PRESENT:

Linda Ritter Alan Glover City Manager Clerk-Recorder

Ken Furlong Sue Johnson

Sheriff
City Auditor

Walter Sullivan

Community Development Director

Stacy Giomi

Fire Chief

Vicky Fogelman

Health and Human Services Director

Ann Silver Melanie Bruketta Ken Arnold Cheryl Adams

Human Resources Director Chief Deputy District Attorney Public Works Operations Manager Purchasing and Contracts Manager

Katherine McLaughlin Sandy Scott

Recording Secretary Contracts Coordinator

(BOS 9/20/07 Recording 8:29:40)

NOTE: Unless otherwise indicated, each item was introduced by staff's reading/outlining/clarifying the Agenda Report and/or supporting documentation. Staff members making the presentation are listed following the Department's heading. Any other individuals who spoke are listed immediately following the item's heading. A recording of these proceedings is on file in the Clerk-Recorder's office. It is available for review and inspection during normal business hours.

CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE, INVOCATION - Mayor Teixeira convened the meeting at 8:30 a.m. Roll call was taken. The entire Board was present, constituting a quorum. Supervisor Staub lead the Pledge of Allegiance. Rev. Ken Haskins of the First Christian Church gave the Invocation

PUBLIC COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION (8:31:00) - Sam Dehne expressed his appreciation for the wide angle television programing. His desire to have it for his television program was voiced. His television program was described and its time and location explained. He reiterated his previous comments that unpaid, volunteer Code Enforcement Officer Rich Lamb deserved to be recognized for his dedication and service to the community. He suggested that an appropriate recognition would be to give him a "key to the City for a day". He advised that he planned to leave immediately following public

DRAFT

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting Page 2

comments. He then explained his 5,000 official public testimonies throughout Northern Nevada, 1,000 benefit charity concerts for the Veterans and Seniors, 60 Sam Dehne one hour television shows, 20 Sam Dehne Two Wild Yankee Bands concerts Hall of Fame Club. He expressed his delight at seeing that the Carson City Airport is receiving a \$3 million grant. He alleged that he had recommended they obtain it. He claimed that he had been attending all of the Reno airport meetings and had shown the Carson City airport that it should obtain funds from the Federal bottomless pit. He hoped that the Carson City Airport can obtain more grants in the future. He felt that \$40 million would be required in order to obtain scheduled airline service. No formal action was required or taken.

- 1. ACTION ON APPROVAL OF MINUTES JULY 5 AND 19 AND AUGUST 2, 2007 (8:34:30) Following discussion of the protocol for approving the minutes, Supervisor Aldean moved to approve the Minutes from the regular meetings of the Carson City Board of Supervisors dated July 5, 2007, July 19, 2007, and August 2, 2007, as presented. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- 2. CHANGES TO THE AGENDA (8:35:29) City Manager Linda Ritter explained a technical difficulty in the posted agendas created by the omission of Page 6. She deferred Item 13A to the next meeting as it is an action item. The update on the City's financial condition will be handled under staff reports. The two Closed Sessions will be held. No formal action was taken or required on this item.

3. SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS AND INTRODUCTIONS

- A. INTRODUCTION OF VICKY FOGELMAN, HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES DIRECTOR (8:36:29) City Manager Linda Ritter introduced Ms. Fogelman by explaining her background. Mayor Teixeira welcomed her on behalf of the Board and City. Ms. Ritter indicated that there had been a wide range of candidates. She was the top one. Ms. Fogelman explained that she has had a residence in Carson City since 2003 even though she spent the majority of her time in El Dorado County during the last few years. She expressed her happiness at being back in Carson City. There will be challenges as well as fun with the new position. She felt that her staff is a great team. Mayor Teixeira wished her success and the best. No formal action was required or taken.
- B. PRESENTATION OF A PROCLAMATION FOR "YOU CAN'T SAY NO...YOU GOTTA GO!" WEEK (8:38:45) Judie Fisher requested a fee waiver and described the program. Mayor Teixeira read the proclamation into the record and presented it to Ms. Fisher. Donations are being accepted. An admission fee will not be charged. An auction of some of the donated items may be held. Some of the items may be put on eBay. Discussion ensued suggesting she include a dance contest. No formal action was required or taken.
- 4. LIQUOR AND ENTERTAINMENT BOARD (8:44:40) Mayor Teixeira then recessed the Board of Supervisors session and convened the Liquor and Entertainment Board. For Minutes of the Liquor and Entertainment Board, see its folder for this date.

Page 3

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS (8:46:35) Following adjournment of the Liquor and Entertainment Board, Mayor Teixeira reconvened the Board of Supervisors session. The entire Board was present, constituting a quorum.

5. **CONSENT AGENDA (8:46:40)**

5-1. PARKS AND RECREATION - ACTION TO ACCEPT THE PRIOR RECOM-MENDATION OF THE CARSON RIVER ADVISORY COMMITTEE AND THE OPEN SPACE ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO NOMINATE THE FOLLOWING PROJECTS FOR THE NEXT CYCLE OF THE QUESTION-1 STATE PROGRAM: JARRARD PROPERTY LOCATED AT CARSON RIVER ROAD, SERPA PROPERTIES LOCATED ALONG THE CARSON RIVER CANYON, THE MEXICAN DAM LLC PROPERTIES LOCATED AT THE TERMINUS OF GOLDEN EAGLE LANE, AND THE WILSON PROPERTIES LOCATED AT THE WESTERN TERMINUS OF ASH CANYON ROAD

5-2. PUBLIC WORKS

- A. ACTION TO ACCEPT PUBLIC WORKS RECOMMENDATION TO AWARD THE CONTRACT FOR AUGMENTATION FOR CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION AND INSPECTION SERVICES CONTRACT NO. 2007-039 AND AUTHORIZE PUBLIC WORKS TO ISSUE PAYMENTS TO CM WORKS FOR A CONTRACT AMOUNT OF \$200,000 FROM VARIOUS CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS AS PROVIDED IN FY 2007-2008
- B. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION APPROVING AND AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO SIGN THE WATER LEASE AGREEMENT FOR LOST LAKES BETWEEN CARSON CITY AND CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT
- C. ACTION TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION APPROVING AND AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO SIGN THE COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT FOR AMENDMENT ONE BETWEEN THE STATE OF NEVADA, DEPARTMENT OF BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS, CARSON CITY, AND CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT, ACCEPTING AN INCREASE IN THE CONTRIBUTION FROM THE CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF \$600,000
- D. ACTION TO ACCEPT PUBLIC WORKS RECOMMENDATION TO AWARD THE CONTRACT FOR "ROBERTS' HOUSE CARRIAGE HOUSE", CONTRACT NO. 2007-050, AND AUTHORIZE PUBLIC WORKS TO ISSUE PAYMENTS TO J.P. COPOULOS, ARCHITECT, FOR A CONTRACT AMOUNT OF \$29,440 FROM THE RCT PARKS IMPROVE-MENT/NEVADA LANDMARK SOCIETY ROBERTS HOUSE FUND AS PROVIDED FOR IN FY 2007-2008 Supervisor Livermore moved to approve the Consent Agenda consisting of five items; one item from Parks and Recreation and four items from Public Works with Item 5-2B Resolution No. 2007-R-29 and Item 5-2C Resolution No. 2007-R-30 as presented. Supervisors Williamson and Aldean seconded the motion. Supervisor Williamson explained the two Subconservancy grants. Motion carried 5-0.

6. **DEVELOPMENT SERVICES - PLANNING AND ZONING -** Director Walter Sullivan

Page 4

- ACTION TO INTRODUCE, ON FIRST READING, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING A. CARSON CITY MUNICIPAL CODE TITLE 17, DIVISION OF LAND, CHAPTER 17.06, FINAL SUBDIVISION MAPS, BY CHANGING THE TIME IN WHICH TO RECORD A FINAL MAP FROM ONE YEAR TO TWO YEARS AFTER APPROVAL OF A TENTATIVE MAP CONSISTENT WITH NEVADA REVISED STATUTES (NRS); AMENDING TITLE 18, ZONING, CHAPTER 18.02, ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS, SECTION 18.02.035, COMMISSION AND BOARDS APPLICATION, BY CHANGING THE TIME IN WHICH THE CITY HAS TO REVIEW A ZONING APPLICATION FOR COMPLETENESS FROM 10 DAYS TO THREE DAYS PER NRS; AMENDING CHAPTER 18.16, DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 1, LAND USE AND SITE DESIGN, SECTION 1.15, MANUFACTURED HOME INSTALLATION WITHIN A SINGLE FAMILY ZONING DISTRICT, BY CHANGING THE MAXIMUM AGE OF A MANUFACTURED HOME THAT MAY BE PLACED FROM FIVE YEARS TO SIX YEARS PER NRS; AMENDING CHAPTER 18.16, DIVISION 1, SECTION 1.11, STREET VENDORS, MAKING CHANGES TO BE CONSISTENT WITH OTHER SECTIONS OF THE MUNICIPAL CODE; AND AMENDING CHAPTER 18.16, DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS, DIVISION 2, PARKING AND LOADING, SECTION 2.3, GENERAL PARKING REQUIREMENTS, TO CLARIFY TANDEM PARKING REQUIREMENTS CONSISTENT WITH THE DOWNTOWN MIXED-USE PARKING STANDARDS (FILE ZCA-07-115) (8:48:20) - Discussion indicated that a Statute change revised the age restriction to allow placement of six year old mobile homes. If the City's ordinance remains at five years, it will not be in compliance with the Statutes. Mr. Sullivan advised that the Statute will be revised annually. Chief Deputy District Attorney Bruketta indicated that she will research the Statute to determine if the City's ordinances could be more restrictive. Additional comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Livermore moved to introduce on first reading Bill No. 132, an Ordinance amending various provisions of the Carson City Municipal Code Sections 17.06, Final Subdivision Maps, 18.02 Administrative Provisions, Development Standards Section 1.11, Street Vendors, Section 1.15 Manufactured Homes Installation within a Single Family Zoning District, and Section 2.3 General Parking Requirements as agenized on the Agenda and published in the newspaper. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- B. ACTION TO APPROVE A TENTATIVE PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT APPLICATION FROM QUAD KNOPF FOR WES BALL (PROPERTY OWNER: JEANNETTE JENSEN) REQUESTING TENTATIVE MAP APPROVAL FOR 34 MANUFACTURED HOME LOTS AND A ZONING MAP AMENDMENT FROM MOBILE HOME 12,000 (MH12) TO MOBILE HOME 6000-PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT (MH6-P), VARIANCES TO THE PROJECT INCLUDE LOT SIZE, LOT WIDTH, LOT SETBACKS, STREET WIDTH, STREET DRIVEWAY SPACING, AND TO THE 20-FOOT PERIPHERY SETBACK, A COMMUNITY DIRECTORY SIGN WILL BE INCLUDED IN THIS APPLICATION, APN 008-192-69 (FILE TPUD-07-107 AND ZMA-07-108) (8:52:49) Quad Knopf's Representative Jeff Foster, Applicant Wes Ball, Clayton Homes General Manager Kris Ann Seiler; Neighbors Financial Corporation Representative Marcus Martchecker Mr. Sullivan's introduction included reasons Planning Commissioner Kimbrough had voted against the application. Supervisor Aldean voiced concerns regarding the arch and closeness of the structures. Discussion explained the main access is from Nye Lane and the emergency access is

<u>DRAFT</u>

DRAFT

CARSON CITY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting Page 5

from College Parkway. Mayor Teixeira supported the project as it allows double wide manufactured/mobile homes in an area where there manufactured homes now. Discussion described the size of the units. Supervisor Staub informed the Board of the Airport Authority's review of the project. It had requested notification be required for subsequent buyers and signage noting the presence of the airport be provided. Justification for the requests was provided.

Mr. Foster agreed to include the notice in the escrow papers and to have the document "run with the property". He also indicated that they did not have a problem complying with the Authority's requests. Clarification indicated the notice will be in the escrow papers and included in the CC&Rs so that subsequent property owners will be notified when the property is sold. Mayor Teixeira pointed out that people often sign documents and then complain about the dust and noise later. Supervisor Staub pointed out that the buyer's due diligence should warn him/her about the presence of the airport. Verbal notification should also be provided in an effort to forestall any complaints. Supervisor Williamson explained the Sheriff's Office concerns about the lack of a controlled entrance which would restrict traffic to the home owners and their visitors. If the property becomes a speculator's investment, the occupants may not be the owners. This could allow an undesirable element to reside in the neighborhood and create a negative impact on the area/community. The adjacent property is a mobile home park with a controlled access. Mr. Foster advised that they had not considered controlling the access. The Sheriff's Office had not submitted any comments to the Commission. He committed to analyzing the request.

Mr. Ball explained the demand for the proposed housing. The homes are being offered by Clayton Homes and are in the \$170,000 to \$200,000 range with 1,056 square feet. The garages will be located in front of the homes and will have a variety of designs. The front yards will be landscaped. The owner will be required to maintain the yards. He did not feel that there will be rentals. Supervisor Aldean felt that the depictions were not fair representations of the project. Their designs are very restrictive. "Bump outs" and awnings would help vary the designs. Her sight distance concerns were noted. Mr. Ball explained the proposal to have the side view of only the first unit. Cars must be parked in the garages. This will require a 24 foot by 24 foot garage. He will meet with Clayton Homes to see if something else can be done to vary the designs. His proposal is to vary the garage roof styles. The homes will be insulated, have 2x6 walls, and be on a foundation.

Mr. Foster indicated that there will be a lot of open space and a homeowners association with dues. The street is to be publicly owned. The garages will be staggered one foot which is not reflected in the depiction. The driveway will have pavers which were not shown. It will provide character for the driveway. The units will be in three or four different colors with two different roof colors. Mr. Ball repeated his commitment to look at the garage roof facades. Public comments were solicited.

Ms. Seiler advised that they had discussed subdivisions with others. This is the first experienced team to approach her firm. The biggest issue is helping people get into affordable housing. People are moving further east as land is more affordable. The project is an excellent opportunity for renters to become home owners. It is not a large lot but it will be their own. Financiers were indicated. The homes meet HUD standards and have an "energy star" which gives them a rating that allows a break on the taxes. In order

<u>DRAFT</u>

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting Page 6

to obtain manufactured housing's approval, the garages must fit under the home's eaves. Justification for variances in the garage and roof pitches was provided. Additional comments were solicited.

Mr. Martchecker advised that he had been working with Mr. Ball for some time. His role in the process was limned. He also described the estimated monthly financing program which makes the homes affordable. He felt that it is a "hot deal" and a great opportunity for the first time home buyers.

Supervisor Staub moved to approve a Tentative Planned Unit Development Application from Quad Knopf for Wes Ball, property owner: Jeannette Jensen, requesting Tentative Map approval for 34 manufactured homes and a Zoning Map Amendment from Mobile Home 12,000, MH12, to Mobile Home 6,000 Planned Unit Development, MH6-PUD; variances to the project include lot size, lot width, lot setbacks, street width, street driveway spacing, and to the 20-foot periphery setback; a community directory sign will be included in the application, and Bill No. 133. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

- 7. PARKS AND RECREATION Director Roger Moellendorf ACTION TO APPROVE A REQUEST FROM SILVER OAKS GOLF COURSE EVENTS CENTER TO WAIVE RENTAL FEES IN THE AMOUNT OF \$461 FOR THE PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT'S MOBILE STAGE AND MOBILE BLEACHER FOR "YOU CAN'T SAY NO, YOU GOTTA GO" FUNDRAISER EVENT TO BE HELD SATURDAY SEPTEMBER 29, 2007, AT THE SILVER OAK EVENT CENTER IN CARSON CITY (9:15:48)Reasons the Parks and Recreation Commission did not hear this request were limned. A recently adopted ordinance revises the process. The Commission will hear them in the future. Supervisor Williamson moved to approve a request from Silver Oaks Golf Course Events Center to waive rental fees in the amount of \$461 for the Parks and Recreation Department's mobile stage and mobile bleacher for "You Can't Say No, You Gotta Go" fund raiser event to be held on Saturday, September 29, 2007, at the Silver Oak Event Center in Carson City; fiscal impact is \$461. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- 8. PUBLIC WORKS Senior Project Manager John Benzing ACTION TO ACCEPT PUBLIC WORKS RECOMMENDATION ON THE CARSON CITY FREEWAY PHASE 2A UTILITY RELOCATIONS, COLORADO STREET, SALIMAN ROAD, AND FAIRVIEW DRIVE /LINEAR DITCH PROJECT, CONTRACT NO. 2006-074, AND INCREASE THE CONTINGENCY AMOUNT BY \$15,545.49 AND TO ACCEPT THE WORK AS COMPLETED, TO ACCEPT THE CONTRACT SUMMARY AS PRESENTED, AND APPROVE THIS RELEASE OF FINAL PAYMENT IN THE AMOUNT OF \$234,909.67 TO RAPID CONSTRUCTION, INC. (9:18:14) Justification for the change orders was provided. Supervisor Aldean moved to accept Public Works' recommendation on the Carson City Freeway Phase 2A Utility Relocations, Colorado Street, Saliman, Road, and Fairview Drive/Linear Ditch Project", Contract No. 2006-074, and increase the Contingency Amount by \$15,545.49 and to accept the work as completed, to accept the Contract Summary as presented, and approve this Release of Final Payment in the amount of \$234,909.67 to RaPiD Construction, Inc. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.

Page 7

RECESS: A recess was declared at 9:21 a.m. The entire Board was present when Mayor Teixeira reconvened the meeting at 9:30 a.m., constituting a quorum.

INTERNAL AUDIT DEPARTMENT - City Auditor Sue Johnson - ACTION TO APPROVE 9. A PRELIMINARY INTERNAL AUDIT WORK PLAN FOR THE PERIOD SEPTEMBER 2007 THROUGH DECEMBER 2007 (9:30:04) - City Manager Linda Ritter - Ms. Johnson read her prepared statement into the record. (A copy was not given to the Clerk.) She explained the need to establish an Audit Committee. Discussion explained the plan to have the Payroll Coordinator review the payroll tear sheets and work with the Business Analyst to provide the reports required by PERS. The need to complete this audit as accurately and quickly as possible was stressed. Ms. Johnson assured the Board that she will be able to transition from the Finance Director's position into the City Auditor's position quickly and smoothly. Supervisor Aldean felt that the process was being taken out of order. It should have been her contract first, then the salary, followed by the work plan. Supervisor Staub explained that this should have been Item 11A. Today Ms. Johnson officially becomes the City's Auditor. Negotiations with her have been occurring. He felt that she needed to have initial projects established when she started to work as a City Auditor. The Audit Committee can establish future projects for her. Her contract will be consummated in ten days. Discussion pointed out that the following Agenda Item allows for negotiations to occur. The contract is to be considered by the Board thereafter. It was explained that City Manager Ritter will be serving as Acting Finance Director until a new Director is hired. Ms. Ritter indicated that she had been meeting with the Finance staff. The PERS Audit must be done as soon as possible. Ms. Johnson will be responsible for it. The salary will remain the same as Ms. Johnson received as the Finance Director until the Board directs otherwise. Ms. Johnson will commence serving as the City Auditor today. Supervisor Aldean felt that the contract and salary should be established first rather than the work plan. Ms. Johnson should remain as the City's Finance Director until that occurs. Supervisor Staub explained that Ms. Johnson had accepted the position. A two-week transition notice was given. He wanted her to hit the ground running and to move forward. Ms. Ritter indicated that she will discuss the matter with Mr. Rombardo and agenize the salary for action by the Board. Ms. Johnson advised that she has a contract with the City which will be revised. Today is to be her date for transition. Her audit work plan was proposed so that she could commence work on it. If desired, it can be delayed. Supervisor Aldean questioned the other items listed in the work plan. Supervisor Staub reiterated that today is the transition date. Ms. Johnson will commence reporting to the Board and not serve as Finance Director. His intent was reiterated. Supervisor Livermore pointed out that the Board was aware when she was offered the position that it would not be necessary for her to have a learning curve regarding the City and the various functions as she had been the part-time Internal Auditor. He felt that prudent fiduciary responsibility requires that a work plan be provided on the first day of employment. He did not wish to wait two weeks before providing one. Ms. Johnson understands the work. He expressed a desire to move forward on the plan. Supervisor Aldean explained that if the work plan is approved today, the negotiations on the contract and salary will be difficult to accomplish. She was uncomfortable moving forward without those consummated documents. Discussion indicated that City Manager Ritter, Supervisor Staub, and Ms. Johnson had established a starting date for Ms. Johnson as the City Auditor. It provided a two-week transition period. Mayor Teixeira felt that the first two items on the audit plan need immediate attention. They cannot stop. They must move forward. He was uncertain about the audit committee as he had not

Page 8

had any conversation regarding it. The PERS audit is extremely sensitive and must get going. He understood Supervisor Aldean's concerns and respected it. Supervisors Aldean and Staub were out of sync. It is just as the motion says, a preliminary internal audit work plan. It is flexible. If a Board Member has concerns and asks for an audit of a Department, it is the Board's call the same as it is with the other Board employee—the City Manager. He wanted to get things moving. He asked for a motion. Discussion between Mayor Teixeira and Ms. Johnson indicated that the Travel Expense Policy, Capital Policy, and Risk Management were also on the listing. Ms. Johnson concurred that the two largest items were the PERS Audit and the P2K System. Mayor Teixeira indicated that the Board is taking the listing as the preliminary plan and will develop the contract. Everything will be handled at the first meeting in October including the salary. Everything will be put to bed in two weeks. Ms. Johnson concurred. Mayor Teixeira again asked for a motion. Public comments were solicited but none were given.

(9:50:14) Supervisor Livermore moved to approve the preliminary internal audit work plan for the period September 2007 until—this says December 2007—until a more appropriate permanent work plan is in place after negotiations with the members as described here earlier. Supervisor Staub seconded the motion. The motion was voted by roll call with the following result: Supervisor Williamson - I will vote no just because I don't like the sequence of actions that have taken place; Supervisor Aldean - No; Supervisor Staub - Yes; Supervisor Livermore - Yes; and Mayor Teixeira - Yes. Motion carried 3-2.

10. FIRE - Chief Stacy Giomi - PRESENTATION AND OVERVIEW OF CURRENT AND FUTURE ACTIVITIES OF THE FIRE DEPARTMENT (9:51:24)A copy of the computerized slides is in the file. Mayor Teixeira pointed out that a majority of the City's budget is dedicated to the Fire Department, Sheriff's Office, the Courts, and Alternative Sentencing. These are public safety departments. Chief Giomi concurred and indicated that this is the reason the Department helps out whenever possible with resources and other services. Carson City is one of four counties having a Community Emergency Response Team (CERT). It had responded when the Angora Fire occurred at Lake Tahoe. The evacuation center was opened within 1-1/2 hours which he felt was remarkable. The report included the number and type of calls received by the Department. Standby is not considered a service call. The Federal Fire Administration statistics indicate that communities with populations between 50,000 and 70,000 have more service calls per capa than other areas. Carson City is also the regional hub for the area which increases the number of service calls. Other reasons for the high service per capa ratio included having an aging population and the number of low income individuals living in the community who do not have a private physician. It was also pointed out that the City is the regional leader in providing multiple and low income housing stock. It was felt that CCCares is not used disproportionately. Statistics indicate that 10% of the subscribers use the service. Examples of calls included the rescue of an individual at a cellular site whose lift froze in the extended position during inclement weather. The benchmark for responding to service calls is less than ten minutes. Unfortunately the response time is increasing, however, 60% of the responses are done within five minutes. Mayor Teixeira commended the Department on its response time and pointed out that the travel distance is less than 20 miles. Chief Giomi responded by explaining that the Department does not have the ability to change signals to give the emergency responders a green light. Surrounding Counties have been encouraged to establish programs similar to CCCares. Justification was provided for this recommendation. Cooperative agreements have been established with Lyon and

Page 9

Storey Counties as they similar programs. Reasons for not having a similar agreement with REMSA in Washoe County was provided. CCCares advertising campaigns were limned. The Department may in the future suggest that the Board make the program mandatory for all residents. The collection rate for the ambulance service and a comparison with the surrounding services were provided. Justification for running a fire engine on an ambulance call and the need for mutual aid agreements were limned. A review of the challenges and accomplishments were provided. Discussion indicated that the Department's turnover rate has dropped during the last two years. Chief Giomi felt that the turnover rate is currently in the seven percent range. He then distributed a booklet on the National Preparedness Month and Guidelines. (A copy was given to the Clerk and is in the file.) No formal action was required or taken.

RECESS: A recess was declared at 10:25 a.m. The entire Board was present when Mayor Teixeira reconvened the meeting at 10:31 a.m., constituting a quorum.

11. BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

- A. MAYOR TEIXEIRA/SUPERVISOR STAUB ACTION TO DELEGATE TO MAYOR MARV TEIXEIRA AND SUPERVISOR RICHARD STAUB THE AUTHORITY TO NEGOTIATE AND SET THE SALARY FOR THE POSITION OF CITY AUDITOR (11:32:53) Mayor Teixeira suggested that Supervisor Aldean work with Supervisor Staub to negotiate and set the salary. The contract should be included in the motion. He then passed the gavel to Mayor Pro-Tem Staub and moved to delegate to Supervisor Shelly Aldean and Supervisor Richard Staub the authority to negotiate and set the salary for the position of City Auditor and her contract. Supervisor Livermore seconded the motion. Comments were solicited but none were given. Supervisor Williamson reaffirmed the commitment that the documents will come back to the Board for approval. The motion was voted and carried 5-0. Mayor Pro-Tem Staub returned the gavel to Mayor Teixeira.
- B. SUPERVISOR PETE LIVERMORE AN OVERVIEW PRESENTED BY PETE LIVERMORE AND THE OFFICE OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REGARDING THE ACTIONS AND SUCCESSES OF THE NEWLY FORMED CARSON CITY ARTS AND CULTURE COALITION (CCACC) (10:30:24) Business Development Manager Joe McCarthy, Business Development Deputy Manager Tammy Westergard, Carol (last name unknown), Heather Canfield, Acting Administrator for the Nevada Division of Museums and History Peter Barton, Brewery Arts Executive Director Joe Procaccini, Stephanie Arrigotti, Nevada Arts Council Representative Robin Hutchins, Carson City High School Drama Club President Jerry Horgan, Dee Dee Foremaster Supervisor Livermore explained his involvement with the Coalition, his reasons for being involved, and justified the existence of the Coalition. Mr. McCarthy used the website to illustrate the Coalition's successes and read a prepared statement supporting the effort and justifying the establishment of the Coalition. Included within his listing were examples of the events, their success as a tourist attraction for the community, and the benefits provided to community as a result of this effort. He urged the Board and community to support the coalition as well as the numerous arts and cultural activities found here.

Ms. Westergard then illustrated the website which included a list of members, various illustrations of the

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting Page 10

activities, and its mission statement. She stressed the Coalition's effort to present a unified front for the benefit of all the participants and residents. She also explained the media coverage of the effort. Copies of the reports were given to the Board. The benefits of such coverage were limned. Comments stressed the importance of having the community, including the business sector, recognize these benefits. It was believed that this is the reason the community is recognized nationally as the third hottest market. She urged the public to visit the site.

Mr. McCarthy explained the need for the members to maintain/update the calendar of events and the ability for community/tourists to use it. The website isarsoncityarts.org. Ms. Westergard also announced plans to conduct an open house at the Galaxy Theater at 5:30 p.m. on October 18 and urged the public to attend.

Carol (last name unknown) presented the Wildhorse Theater group. Ms. Canfield read her prepared statement into the record urging the Board/community to support the arts and cultural programs. She had participated in arts for five years. She represented youths who were unable to attend the meeting and those whose communities fail to recognize the importance of arts and culture. Mr. Barton described his background and stressed the importance of art and culture in providing a liveable community. The State's investment and improvements that have been made in arts and culture were limned. He urged the community/Board to support the Commission and Coalition. Mr. Procaccini indicated that the Brewery is the City's official arts center. The advantages provided by the Coalition were acknowledged and emphasized the ability to do it better. He also urged the Board/community to support the Coalition and its members.

Mayor Teixeira expressed his hope that it will be possible to get the information on the Carson Access channels so that the rest of the community can enjoy the arts and culture provided in the community. Mayor Teixeira also complimented Supervisor Livermore on his efforts. Supervisor Livermore reiterated how he became involved with the effort. His enthusiasm for the program was indicated. Discussion indicated that the Board had been sensitized to the need for the Coalition and its efforts. The program had not been agenized for action by the Board.

Ms. Arrigotti also complimented Supervisor Livermore on his efforts to take the ball and run with it. He had become the driving force behind the effort. She felt that the Coalition has a wonderful vision. The talent is here and can compete with Ashland, Oregon, and with the Board/community's support it will happen.

Ms. Hutchins described the State funding and grants that are available to the Coalition and the City for the benefit of both the Coalition and its members. Other communities who have taken advantage of the program(s) were limned to illustrate the benefits. She urged the Board/City to recognize the linkage and funding potentials.

Ms. Horgan introduced students who represented the High School band, drama club, and choir. She expressed her belief that participation in arts and cultural activities improved the students' gpa. She urged

DRAFT

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting

Page 11

the Board to support them. Mr. McCarthy and Mayor Teixeira explained that the Board could not act on the item as it had not been agenized for action. Today's hearing had been to educate the Board about the organization.

Ms. Foremaster explained that the arts and cultural activities are the stepping stones for youths to mature into responsible adults and community leaders. A list of attributes learned by their participation in these activities was provided to illustrate her point.

Mayor Teixeira and Supervisor Livermore thanked the individuals who spoke and/or attended the meeting in support of the Coalition. They represented a wealth of different arts and cultural activities desired by the community. No formal action was required or taken.

RECESS: A recess was declared at 11:08 a.m. The entire Board was present when Mayor Teixeira reconvened the meeting at 11:12 p.m.

C. **NON-ACTION ITEMS:**

INTERNAL COMMUNICATIONS AND ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS. CORRESPONDENCE TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS, AND STATUS REPORTS AND COMMENTS FROM THE MEMBERS OF THE BOARD (11:40:30) - Supervisor Williamson announced a fund raiser for the Public Health Foundation's wellness program called "Let's Dance Carson City". The event is scheduled for Saturday evening at 7 p.m. "Contestants" include City Manager Ritter. Sheriff Furlong, Open Space Manager Guzman, and Helanie Jesse. The public was urged to attend. Supervisor Aldean described the 51st Anniversary of the United Blood Services celebration that occurred yesterday. She encouraged everyone who can to donate blood. She also congratulated Supervisor Williamson on her appointment as the NACO President for 2010. No formal action was required or taken.

II. STAFF COMMENTS AND STATUS REPORT (11:34:40) - City Manager

Linda Ritter - A Systems Analyst has resigned and gone to work for Lyon County. At this time there are no plans to replace the individual until it is determined whether technology changes can handle the position. Development Services' cost recovery efforts will generate additional revenue. Savings created by turnover were limned. The savings generated by the Finance Department and District Attorney's Office restructuring will be used for contractors. Interest income from FY 06-07 actuaries is \$264,000 above the estimate. Sales tax was \$50,000 higher than the City's estimate. An audit report will be given in December. The June sales tax figures are in. Ms. Ritter did not want to make any adjustments until January when the six month figures are available as things are just too volatile at this time. The stock market has "taken off" while the interest rate has dropped. Discussion indicated that the City is now \$400,000 better off than it was, however, it is still \$800,000 in the hole. Ms. Ritter indicated that the franchise fees may handle this shortage. No formal action was required or taken.

DRAFT

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting

Page 12

(11:42:13) Ms. Ritter reported on the City's Health and Wellness Fair that occurred on Wednesday. More than 360 attendees were at it. It was hoped that the City's utilization of its insurance is reduced as a result of the Fair. No formal action was required or taken.

12. **DISTRICT ATTORNEY - Neil Rombardo - PRESENTATION TO THE BOARD OF SU-**PERVISORS ON THE RESTRUCTURE OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY'S OFFICE WHICH INCLUDES THE ADDITION OF A VICTIM ADVOCATE/WITNESS COORDINATOR, THE TRANSFER OF RISK MANAGEMENT INVESTIGATOR TO THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY'S OFFICE, AND THE TRANSFER OF THE CHILD SUPPORT PROGRAM TO THE STATE OF NEVADA (11:12:01) - Executive Director of the Nevada State Health and Human Resources Department, Child Support Division Nancy Ford - Computerized slides were shown highlighting his remarks. (A copy is in the file.) He described the current case management and funding for the Child Support Division starting at the Federal level. The Feds passed it onto the State. The State then gave it to the Counties. The legal responsibilities and mandates for oversight of the program were briefly noted. He proposed to continue prosecuting deadbeat noncustodial parents. Justification for returning the case management to the State was limned. The Maximus study supported this transfer to a centralized office. It was believed that the State will open an office in Carson City to handle the City's caseload, however, the actual date for this to occur is unknown. By transferring the responsibilities to the State, his Department will save \$214,552 annually in hard costs. Seven employees will be transferred to the State. He referenced the letter from Elko District Attorney Gary Woodbury that spelled out his reasons for returning the program to the State. Discussion explained that the centralized handling of the caseload has been successfully used in other States. Justification for the District Attorney's office keeping the Victim Advocate and Witness Coordinator position was provided. Mr. Rombardo proposed to use a portion of the savings for the Coordinator, a portion for the receptionist's salary, and for a risk management investigator. The net savings is estimated to be \$94,000. Work savings in the Finance Department was estimated to be \$52,000 for a total savings of \$142--143,000. Discussion indicated that the Courts assist with restitution for the victims. The District Attorney's Office will assist with enforcement of the probation requirements. Ms. Ford explained that Elko County is still handling their child support program. She is, however, doing the programs for six other counties. Originally the District Attorneys Offices were involved with the collections. Then the Feds took over the program. The State has performance measures which the District Attorneys' offices could not meet. Mayor Teixeira thanked Mr. Rombardo and Ms. Ford for the presentation. The process streamlines the procedures. Mr. Rombardo indicated that any space savings will be utilized by his Department. Additional comments were solicited but none were given. No formal action was required or taken.

13. CITY MANAGER

- A. ACTION TO APPROVE A POLICY TITLED "ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUNDING POLICY" (8:35:29) Pulled.
- B. UPDATE ON THE CURRENT AND FUTURE FINANCIAL CONDITION OF THE CARSON CITY GENERAL FUND (8:35:29) See Item 12Cii above.

<u>DRAFT</u>

Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Meeting

Page 13

- C. ACTION TO RECESS INTO CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO NRS. 288.220 TO MEET WITH MANAGEMENT REPRESENTATIVES REGARDING LABOR NEGOTIATIONS (11:42:25) Supervisor Aldean moved to recess into Closed Session pursuant to NRS 288.220 to meet with management representatives regarding labor negotiations. Supervisor Williamson seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0.
- D. ACTION TO RECESS INTO CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO THE NEVADA OPEN MEETING LAW, NRS. 241.015(2)(B)(2), FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING INFORMATION REGARDING POTENTIAL OR EXISTING LITIGATION FROM AN ATTORNEY EMPLOYED OR RETAINED BY THE CITY, AND/OR DELIBERATING TOWARD A DECISION No action was taken.
- **14. ACTION TO ADJOURN (11:43:09) -** Supervisor Aldean moved to adjourn. Supervisors Williamson and Livermore seconded the motion. Motion carried 5-0. Mayor Teixeira adjourned the Open Session at 11:44 a.m.

The Minutes of the September 20, 2007, Carson City Board of Supervisors meeting

	ARE SO APPROVED ON	, 2007.
	74 min 1	
	Marv Teixeira, Mayor	
ATTEST:		
Alan Glover, Clerk-Recorder		